City Council Minutes, December 14, 2015, Page 11


OSSEO CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

December 14, 2015
1.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Duane Poppe called the regular meeting of the Osseo City Council to order at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, December 14, 2015.

2.
ROLL CALL

Members present: Councilmembers Harold E. Johnson, Mark Schulz, Larry Stelmach, Anne Zelenak, and Mayor Duane Poppe. 

Staff present:  City Administrator Riley Grams, Police Chief Shane Mikkelson, Fire Chief Pat McGrane, and City Attorney Mary Tietjen.  

Others present:  Bill Quan, Dorothy Clarke, Patty McLean, Barb Plzak, Ray & Lois Smith, Lauren Bowe, Dashiell Thomas, and Kathleen Gette.
3.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Poppe led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA [Additions - Deletions]

Poppe asked for additions or deletions to the Agenda.  

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to accept the Agenda as presented.  The motion carried 5-0.

5.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Approve Council Minutes from November 23
B. Approve Council Special Meeting Minutes from November 30

C. Receive November Building Report

D. Approve Fire Department Annual Payroll for November 2014-October 2015

E. Receive October Osseo Maple Grove Hockey Association Gambling Report

F. Approve Pawnbroker Renewal License for 2016

G. Approve Step Increase for City Clerk LeAnn Larson

H. Approve Step Increase for Police Administrative Assistant Felicia Wallgren

I. Approve Step Increase for Public Works Maintenance Worker Josh Schillinger

J. Approve Council Training Expenditure

K. Approve 2016 Agreement for TimeSaver Off-Site Secretarial Services

L. Approve 2016 Schedule for Council, EDA and Planning Commission Meetings

A motion was made by Zelenak, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the Consent Agenda.  The motion carried 5-0.

6.
MATTERS FROM THE FLOOR – None.
7.
SPECIAL BUSINESS 

A.
HONOR RAY SMITH FOR DONATIONS TO OSSEO (Resolution)
City Administrator Riley Grams indicated Ray Smith is an accomplished woodworker who creates works of art and has donated four replica models to the Heritage Preservation Commission and were on display at City Hall. Staff recommends the Council accept the donation.  A round of applause was offered by all in attendance.
A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Johnson, to adopt Resolution No. 2015-92 accepting a donation from Ray Smith.  The motion carried 5-0.


B.
APPROVE OSSEO ORIOLES STATE CHAMPIONSHIP ROADWAY SIGNS – OSSEO BOOSTER CLUB
Bill Quan, Activities Coordinator from the Osseo High School, stated on the heels of a successful Osseo Orioles football State Championship run, the Osseo School District and Osseo Boosters Club have partnered together to ask the Council for approval to install State Championship signs on existing City signs located at the major traffic entrances to the City. It was noted all past State Champion teams would be honored on the signs.  He reviewed the identified locations with the Council and estimated each sign would cost $200 each.  He noted the cost was proposed to be shared by the school district and the Booster Club.  He explained these organizations were seeking approval to install the proposed signs.
Stelmach asked if the signs would be posted on existing posts.  Grams reported this was the case. 

Johnson questioned if the school would be ordering the signs.  Grams indicated he used the City’s sign vendor to provide the school district with an estimate on the sign price.  He reported the school district or the City could order the signs, but indicated the school district and booster clubs would be paying for the signs and the City would be installing them.

Johnson recommended the school district be responsible for ordering and purchasing the signs.  He inquired if the signs could be added onto if additional teams won a State Championship.  Mr. Quan reported the signs would be designed in such a manner that they could be added onto.  

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Johnson, to approve the Osseo Orioles State Championship sign program.  The motion carried 5-0.


C.
ANNOUNCE “THE NEXT” BACKPACK PROGRAM
Police Chief Shane Mikkelson reported Advent Lutheran Church is partnering with Osseo Senior High and the Osseo Police Department to provide a backpack of supplies and food for students.  He explained this was an ongoing outreach program within our community for students who are facing food instability on the weekends and over holiday breaks.  Each week the program supplies backpacks with non-perishable, easy to prepare food items.  The students take home a backpack full of food on Friday after school and bring it back empty on Monday morning.  He reported 30 youth are being serviced at this time.  He indicated donations could be brought to City Hall for The Nest. 
Poppe thanked Police Chief Mikkelson for his assistance in getting this program up and running.  He encouraged the community to get involved in this great program.

Johnson agreed.

Stelmach questioned if staff understood how great the need was in the community.  Police Chief Mikkelson reiterated that 30 youth were currently receiving assistance and stated it was difficult to assess how many more children were in need, as some were reluctant to come forward and request the help.  

Grams reported staff would be including information on The Nest on the City website.  


D.
ACCEPT DONATION TO THE FIRE EQUIPMENT FUND (Resolution)

Grams indicated the Osseo Fire Department Relief Association has donated $33,210.72 to the City for the purchase of Fire Equipment.  Staff recommends the Council accept the donation.

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Stelmach, to adopt Resolution No. 2015-93 accepting a donation from the Osseo Fire Department Relief Association in the amount of $33,210.72.  The motion carried 5-0.


E.
ACCEPT DONATION TO BEAUTIFICATION FUND (Resolution)

Grams indicated Harold E. and Gayle Johnson have donated $400 in memory of Stephan Follett, James Hedden, Frances Fair, and Florene Zimmerman to be placed in the Beautification/Flower Fund.  Staff recommends the Council accept the donation.

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Zelenak, to adopt Resolution No. 2015-94 accepting a donation from the Harold E. and Gayle Johnson in the amount of $400.  The motion carried 5-0.


F.
ACCEPT DONATION TO MINIDAZZLE FESTIVAL FUND (Resolution)

Grams indicated the following organizations have made donations to the City to the Minidazzle Festival Fund:


Scene Clean Inc. 



$250


Duffy’s Bar & Grill



$150


3 Wire





$150


Osseo Pawn




$500


Osseo Gun Club



$125


LCI Lawinger Consulting


$100


Doran Inc/Premier Wine & Spirits

$100


Osseo Lions Club



$500

Grams recommended the Council accept the donation.

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Johnson, to adopt Resolution No. 2015-95 accepting donations to the Minidazzle Festival Fund.  The motion carried 5-0.

8.
PUBLIC HEARINGS 
A.  
CONTINUED TRUTH IN TAXATION HEARING

Grams stated the purpose of this hearing was to allow property owners to comment on the proposed City tax levy for 2016.  The Council is expected to approve the final 2016 Osseo Budget and Tax Levy tonight.  Most residential properties in Osseo and in Hennepin County showed large increases again this year in property values.  This is a continuation of what we saw in 2015 and is a direct result of property sales which have shown a continued steady increase.  Grams stated the values for residential properties prior to 2013 decreased substantially.  At the same time, commercial property values went up and the larger share of the County tax burden fell on commercial property owners. However, over the course of the last two or three years, the pendulum has begun to swing in the opposite direction, with residential property values rebounding and commercial property values beginning to go down, resulting in a more equal distribution of the overall tax burden.  

Grams discussed the proposed 2016 budget and tax levy with the Council.  He noted the budget features some coding changes to better reflect actual spending in many City departments compared to the 2015 budget.  Staff requested the Council continue the Truth in Taxation hearing and take comments from the public.  
No public comments were offered.

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to close the Truth in Taxation Public Hearing at 7:25 p.m.  The motion carried 5-0.
9.
OLD BUSINESS

A.
APPROVE 2ND READING AND ADOPTION OF ORDINANCE AMENDMENT 2015-5 FOR CITY CODE §115 – SECONDHAND GOODS DEALERS
Grams explained the pawn and secondhand goods City Code language was added in 2011, as a pawn shop (Twin City Pawn) was coming to Osseo and City Planner Jeff Dahl and the Council wanted to regulate pawnbrokers.  He reviewed the history of the other local businesses that have been licensed as secondhand goods dealers.  
After a few questions were raised about the Code language, staff sought clarification from Intern Planner Nancy Smebak and City Attorney Mary Tietjen on this matter.  Both agreed there is not a clear definition in the City’s current code regarding the definition of secondhand goods.  Grams clarified that state law regulates pawnbrokers but staff believes pawnbrokers are inherently different from secondhand goods stores.  He explained that the proposed Ordinance amendment comes from City Attorney Tietjen.  The amendment does not change the requirement for regulation of pawnbroker licensing but clarifies some of the language to match the state law definition/use of terminology.  It more clearly defines what secondhand goods are and eliminates the requirement for secondhand goods licensing.  Staff requested the Council approve the first reading, waive the second reading, and adopt the Ordinance amendment.

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to adopt Ordinance Amendment 2015-5 for City Code §115 – Secondhand Goods Dealers. The motion carried 5-0.
10.
NEW BUSINESS

A.
CONFIRM EDA ACTIONS OF DECEMBER 14, 2015
Grams discussed the actions of the EDA.  He noted the EDA approved accounts payable, and discussed the EDA goals and budget for 2016.
A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to confirm the EDA Actions of December 14, 2015. The motion carried 5-0.
B. APPROVE PURCHASE OF POLICE SQUAD CAMERAS FOR 2016
Police Chief Mikkelson explained the department currently has a DVD burning Watch Guard in-squad camera system that was out of date and in poor working order.  He indicated he has looked at three different companies for a new system, in addition to meeting with representatives from these companies.  He believed the best system for the Osseo Police Department was the L-3 Mobile-Vision.  It was noted the system would be digital with video being stored on a server that can be accessed by officers. 

Police Chief Mikkelson reported the system comes with three free body cameras.  He indicated the L-3 Mobile-Vision also includes a DVD backup option that would cover the department in the event the server was to go down.  He explained if the system were ordered prior to yearend, the department could save approximately $2,000.  Staff recommended the Council approve the purchase of the new digital L-3 In-Squad Camera System. 
Stelmach thanked Police Chief Mikkelson for teaming up with the new IT provider on making a recommendation for the police squad cameras.   He supported the purchase as presented.

Schulz agreed and recommended the cameras be purchased.  

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the purchase of the new digital L-3 In-Squad Camera System.  The motion carried 5-0. 

C.  
APPROVE PURCHASE OF POLICE SQUAD VEHICLE FOR 2016
Police Chief Mikkelson reported the City had a four year replacement schedule established for the department’s squad cars.  He noted the 2011 Crown Victoria was kept one extra year for budget purposes.  He recommended the Council approve the purchase of a 2016 Ford Explorer Utility in January 2016.  This vehicle would become the first marked utility in the fleet.  The cost for the vehicle to be outfitted and road ready was $39,000.  He indicated he was working with Hennepin County on an NBC grant.
A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the purchase of a 2016 Ford Explorer Utility. The motion carried 5-0.
D. APPROVE ADOPTION OF ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 94 OF THE CITY CODE REPEALING THE REQUIREMENT OF DOG LICENSES
Police Chief Mikkelson recommended the Council change current City Code regarding dog licenses.  He explained staff suggested no longer requiring dog owners to have a dog license, but rather have some type of identifying information.  This would include a microchip to a collar tag that has the name of the dog, address, and phone number of the owner. 
Johnson requested further information on the impoundment fees.  Police Chief Mikkelson discussed how impoundment fees would be charged to pet owners of dogs that were impounded if and when the City has a designated facility.  
Johnson asked if the City currently picked up stray dogs.  Police Chief Mikkelson stated the Police Department currently does not pick up strays.  He indicated he was working to find a place to offer impoundment services.  He reported has been in talks with PUPS in Maple Grove but has learned it was quite expensive to impound dogs at this location.  

Schulz questioned why staff was requesting to amend City Code versus holding a 1st and 2nd reading for an Ordinance amendment.  City Attorney Tietjen explained she drafted the Ordinance amendments per City staff’s direction.  Grams indicated the recommendation of staff was based on the codification of ordinances at yearend.  It was his intention to have all of the code amendments completed by the end of the year.

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Zelenak, to adopt Ordinance No. 2015-6 approving the 1st reading and waiving the 2nd reading of an Ordinance amending City Code Chapter 94 repealing Dog Licenses. The motion carried 5-0. 

E. APPROVE ADOPTION OF ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 91 OF THE CITY CODE RELATING TO RECREATIONAL FIRES
Police Chief Mikkelson stated currently Osseo requires a recreation fire permit and a 24 hour notice of each recreational fire.   Most residents call the office on the weekend when it is not staffed.  Residents leave messages which may not be checked until Monday morning.  As written, City Code requires residents to come in to fill out an application for a permit each time they change the location of a recreational fire.  Staff reviewed a proposed language amendment to this section of City Code and recommended Item B and C be removed from the Ordinance.  It would now be the homeowner’s responsibility to verify with DNR on any burning bans.
A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to adopt Ordinance No. 2015-7 approving the 1st reading and waiving the 2nd reading of an Ordinance amending City Code Chapter 91 relating to Recreational Fires. The motion carried 5-0.

F. APPROVE ADOPTION GO ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 113 OF THE CITY CODE RELATING TO SOCIAL HOST LIABILITY FOR UNDERAGE ALCOHOLIC CONSUMPTION 
Police Chief Mikkelson stated he would like the Council to consider an expansion to the current Social Host Ordinance to include marijuana and controlled substances.  He was hoping to have these issues covered prior to them becoming a concern in the City.  He reported the proposed amendment would assist the Police Department in holding homeowners accountable if they are allowing minors to use marijuana and controlled substances in their residence.  
A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to approve the 1st reading and waive the 2nd reading of an Ordinance amending City Code Chapter 113 expanding the Social Host Liability for Underage Alcohol Consumption Code.  
Schulz stated he supported the Ordinance, but was not in favor of waiving the 2nd reading given the important nature of the proposed changes.  

MOTION AMENDMENT: A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to approve the 1st reading of an Ordinance amending City Code Chapter 113 expanding the Social Host Liability for Underage Alcohol Consumption Code.  
Johnson asked if this change would be critical to the Police Department or City of Osseo.  Grams indicated this would push the codification timeline back to January.

Johnson stated he did not support delaying action on this item.  

Stelmach believed the general spirit of the Council was to support the Police Chief’s recommendation; however, this was an important matter that deserved a 2nd reading at the next Council meeting.  
The motion carried 4-1 (Johnson opposed). 

G. APPROVE ADOPTION OF ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 151 OF THE CITY CODE REPEALING THE TRUTH IN HOUSING INSPECTION PROGRAM
Grams commented the Council recently discussed potentially amending Ordinance to repeal the Truth in Housing Inspection program at their worksession meeting on November 30th.  At the request of Metro West Inspection Services, Inc., the Council has the option to repeal this program.  Currently the program calls for any Osseo resident who sells their home to come to City Hall, fill out a Truth in Housing inspection application and pay a $100 fee.  That fee covers the cost of the Osseo Building Inspector to conduct an inspection of the home for any life safety issues.  At that point, the inspection notes are made aware to the home buyer, and the vast majority of the time, the buyer accepts the home without requiring the seller to remedy those issues. 
Grams stated almost every single home sale today requires a more extensive home inspection as part of the lending process. Because of this, the Osseo Truth in Housing program has become a secondary inspection.  Therefore, staff recommends the program be canceled.  

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to adopt Ordinance No. 2015-8 approving the 1st reading and waiving the 2nd reading of an Ordinance amending Chapter 151 of the City Code repealing the Truth in Housing Inspection Program. The motion carried 5-0.
H. APPROVE EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT WITH FIRE CHIEF PAT MCGRANE
Grams stated the existing contract between the City and Fire Chief Pat McGrane expired at the end of 2015.  As a result, the Council Human Resources Committee and City Administrator have conducted a review of Fire Chief McGrane, which included a performance review, and have agreed to recommend the Council enter into a new employment agreement with Pat McGrane to continue as the Osseo Fire Chief.  Staff reviewed the employment agreement with the Council and recommended approval.
Schulz was proud to recommend approval of Fire Chief McGrane’s employment agreement.
Stelmach thanked Fire Chief McGrane for all of the work he does on behalf of the City.

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the Employment Agreement with Pat McGrane as Fire Chief for a term of three (3) years. 
Johnson requested further information on Fire Chief McGrane’s pay procedure. 

Schulz provided further clarification on the pay schedule for Fire Chief McGrane. 

The motion carried 5-0. 

I. APPROVE HIRE OF NANCY SMEBAK AS CITY PLANNER
Grams stated the City hired Nancy Smebak as the Planning/Administrative Intern in July 2015.  Since then, Ms. Smebak has worked an average of two days per week for the City of Osseo.  She has taken on many projects in her part-time capacity and has done a great job.  She brings a highly educated background and solid work experience to the position.  He reviewed the pay rate for this position and recommended the Council hire Nancy Smebak as the full time City Planner beginning January 1, 2016. 
Schulz stated he received an email from a concerned resident expressing concern that the City was not conducting interviews for the City Planner position.  He explained Ms. Smebak was interviewed by the City when hired as an intern and was selected out of a group of highly qualified candidates.  It was his belief that when Ms. Smebak was hired as an intern, this position could lead to a full-time position.  For that reason, he did not believe holding another round of interviews was necessary.  

Johnson said he believed Ms. Smebak was doing excellent work for the City of Osseo.  

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Johnson, to approve hiring Nancy Smebak as full time City Planner beginning in January 1, 2016.  The motion carried 5-0.

J. ACCEPT GRANT FOR NORTH WATER TOWER
Kathleen Gette, resident of Osseo, stated the Council submitted a grant through the Minnesota Historical Society back in June 2014.  The City received word that the grant application has been accepted and the City was awarded $8,255.  She reviewed the Minnesota Historical and Cultural Heritage Grant Agreement with the Council.  It was noted the grant may only be used for “consultant time and expenses”.  
Ms. Gette indicated the purpose of the grant would be to fund the hiring of a consultant or historian to complete the National Register Nomination application process for the North Water Tower.  She discussed the water tower preservation milestones to date.  Her recommendation would be to accept the grant and then work with a consultant to provide an agreement for consulting services which would come to the City Council for at a future meeting.  Per the grant requirements, the City would have to receive three verbal quotes from qualified consultants.  
Johnson explained he has visited six historical water towers in the area.  He noted that only one has received approval.  He discussed the process Elk River has undergone in order to get its tower preserved.  He feared that the City of Osseo would not receive enough funding in grants and would be required to raise additional funds.  For this reason he could not support moving forward with the preservation of the North Water Tower.
Zelenak provided further clarification on the National Historical Registry process and what limits would be set on the City.  She commented that some grants required matches while others did not.  
Stelmach stated the City was not committed to doing anything at this point.  He reported the City would not be relinquishing any rights to the property but would just be completing the registry process.  He supported the City going through the registry process as no City funds would be spent on the qualification process.  
Grams clarified that staff was only seeking acceptance of the grant this evening.  He reported there would be another “go/no go” option in the future.  

Stelmach requested the consultants be sensitive to the property rights issue.  

A motion was made by Zelenak, seconded by Stelmach, to accept the Minnesota Historical and Cultural Heritage Grant for the Osseo North Water Tower and direct staff to work towards the next steps.  The motion carried 4-1 (Johnson opposed). 

K.  
APPROVE NEW HOURS FOR CITY HALL/POLICE OFFICE
Grams commented at the November 30 work session, the Council discussed the option of moving to new year-round office hours for City Hall and the Police Department.  Currently, the office is open using a combination of “regular” hours and “summer” hours.  However, the Police Department and staff report that Friday afternoons are extremely slow, with little foot traffic or call volume.  Going to full-time “summer” hours will allow City Hall and the Police Department to be open to the public an extra 30 minutes before and after the current workday, when staff typically sees more walk up traffic or phone calls.  City Hall and the Police Department would be open Monday through Thursday from 7:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. and on Fridays from 7:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m., commencing January 4, 2016.
A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Zelenak, to approve the City Hall and Police Department operation hours as Monday through Thursday 7:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. and Friday 7:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. in 2016. The motion carried 5-0.
L. ADOPT 2016 CITY BUDGET AND TAX LEVY (Resolution)
Grams reviewed the proposed 2016 budget and tax levy with the Council.  He indicated the 2015 approved expenditures budget was $2,268,976.  It was noted the proposed 2016 expenditures budget was $2,319,890, which represented an increase in expenditures of $50,914 or 2.24% over 2015.
Grams explained the entire increase in the expenditures budget can be attributed to the approved Capital Improvements Plan (CIP) transfer for 2016.  If you remove this transfer, the actual day-to-day operations of the City are anticipated to go down by $7,043 or .042%.  He provided further comment on the budget changes explaining how items would be coded departmentally going forward.  Staff recommended approval of the 2016 budget and general tax levy. 
A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Zelenak, to adopt Resolution No. 2015-96 approving the 2016 City Budget and General Tax Levy.  The motion carried 3-2 (Schulz and Stelmach opposed). 

M. APPROVE ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

Grams reviewed the Accounts Payable with the Council, noting he had one additional invoice for the fire department calendars.

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the Accounts Payable as amended adding the fire department calendar invoice. The motion carried 5-0.

11.
ADMINISTRATOR REPORT 

Grams explained the City of Osseo received an award from the Sensible Land Use Coalition for Osseo’s commitment to the preservation and updating of the Central Business District.  He was honored to share this award with the previous and present Planning Commission, EDA, and City Councilmembers.
12.
COUNCIL AND ATTORNEY REPORTS   

City Attorney Tietjen wished everyone a Happy New Year and stated she looked forward to serving as the City Attorney in 2016.

Zelenak appreciated serving as a Councilmember at the Minidazzle.  She wished everyone Happy Holidays.
Stelmach agreed the Minidazzle was a wonderful community event and he enjoyed being involved in this event.  

Johnson stated he received several compliments from Minidazzle attendees that live outside of Osseo, on what a great event this was for the community.  He commended the City on its efforts and for hosting such wonderful, family friendly events.  
Poppe thanked all of the donors and volunteers who assisted with this year’s Minidazzle.  He also appreciated all that Felicia Wallgren did to organize this event.

Poppe wished the Osseo Fire Department a Happy 100th Birthday. 

Poppe noted City Hall and Police offices would be closed for the holidays on December 24, December 25, December 31, and January 1.

Poppe reported there would be no Osseo City Council meeting on December 28.

Poppe stated the American Red Cross would be holding a Blood Drive at the Community Center in Room A on December 30 from 1-7 p.m.

Poppe indicated City Hall and the Police Department would have new office hours in 2016.  The offices would be open Monday through Thursday from 7:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. and on Fridays from 7:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m.
13.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Zelenak, to adjourn the City Council meeting at 8:47 p.m.   The motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted,

Heidi Guenther 

TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

